Montpelier Development Review Board Meeting

April 15, 2019
Subject to review and approval

This public meeting was recorded, and the video will be available for viewing at: http://www.montpelier-vt.org/416/City-Meeting-Videos
Present:  Daniel Richardson, Kevin O’Connell, Kate McCarthy, Thomas Kester, Ryan Kane, Robert Goodwin, Will Schebaum (alternate), Meredith Crandall – staff.
Call to order: The meeting was called to order by the Chair, Dan Richardson.
Approval of the agenda:  Meredith requested that the agenda be revised as Caledonia Spirits representatives were in attendance to speak under other business to discuss signage and feedback on potential artwork.
Kevin made a motion to approve the amended agenda, Tom seconded.  The motion passed on a 7-0 vote.

Comments from the Chair:   The Chair congratulated Kate on being named Planner of the Year.
Approval of minutes from April 1, 2019:  Kate mentioned on page 2 that the driveway was 36 feet, not 36 inches.
Meredith mentioned that a member of the public had a question about the 29 College Street application, the second paragraph doesn’t mention the Master Plan and that person wondered if it would be brought up again in future applications.  It was decided not to include that in the minutes since it wasn’t relevant to the application.
Tom made a motion to approve the amended minutes, Rob seconded.  The motion passed with the commissioners that were in attendance at that meeting voting affirmatively. 

106 East State Street

Owner/Applicant:  Gary and Allison Schy


Sketch plan review of a two lot subdivision.


The applicants were in attendance.  Since it was a sketch plan, they were not sworn in.

They wish to subdivide a 14,505 square foot parcel containing two multi-unit (4 units) residential buildings, two driveways, and a parking area into two parcels.  A four unit residence, parking area, and driveway will be on the 8,042 square foot westernmost parcel (Lot 1) and the other lot will have one four unit building, a converted barn with a single car ground level garage, driveway, and parking are on the easternmost, 6,463 square foot parcel (Lot 2).
Applicant provided the Board with a preliminary survey, noting that the document seems to contain a discrepancy on the acreage compared to his understanding per deeds.  Applicants indicated that they have not installed the new granite curbing requested by DPW and required by a 2011 permit because raising the ground and changing the grades in that area would make water seep into the barn and rot the wood (as it had done previously).  The November 2010 site plan application submitted by Applicants for this Sketch Plan didn’t require that, so the applicants would like to revert back to that for the final site plan.
On the previous sketch review, there was a concern about the right of way not being in compliance.  The applicant states that he wrote letters to the city and didn’t get any responses.  Ryan suggested a formal variance request be submitted for the right of way, should that be the avenue Applicant chooses.
The condition for the curbing of the yard came out of the DRC’s conditions in an April 5, 2011 review.  The right of way goes up to the front of the building and there is parking in front of the building.  The applicant stated that others in the neighborhood park in the right of way on their properties.  
Kevin stated that the city has tried to work with the applicant but the site is still non-compliant with no effort being made to correct them. Dan stated that Applicant’s request to keep the area in front of the carriage barn as a driveway would make sense if the structure were still in use as a garage, but as it now contains multiple dwelling units, there’s no need to maintain even the look of a wide driveway there.
The applicant said he would put the curb in and place some dirt, but not up to the building. In the 2011 review, parking was going to be developed to avoid parking in the right of way and curbing would be developed.  Where the parking is happening in the right of way now, that ground would be turned into lawn.
The applicant will work with Meredith on bringing the front yard into compliance.  There is also the fourth housing unit that has been added since the 2011 permit: an administrative review allowed the three units, but no paperwork was done for the fourth unit.  A landscaping plan will need to be submitted with the final site plan review.  There will need to be an easement for the shared driveway.  Details on the parking and the size of the parking spaces will need to be explained on the site plan.
Other Business: Ryan Christiansen and Anna Bromley from Caledonia Spirits were in attendance to get some feedback on signage possibilities.  They would like to paint “distillery” in very large letters on the main building, similar to historic lettering on distilleries around the world and echoing some of the historic signage on commercial buildings within Montpelier.  Meredith stated – and Ms. Bromley acknowledged – that the size of the lettering exceeds the allowable signage for the whole building.  The Chair encouraged Mr. Christiansen and Ms. Bromley to confer with the Planning Director and Planning Commission regarding potential regulation changes if they hope to go forward with the “Distillery” signage. There was a discussion about artwork that does not fall into the advertising sector, and the potential for a mural on the side of the distillery.
The next regular meeting will be Monday, May 6, 2019.
This is Will’s last meeting, the Chair thanked him for his service.

Adjournment:  Kevin made a motion to adjourn, Kate seconded.
Respectfully submitted,

Tami Furry

Recording Secretary

